
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

THE METROPOLITAN SCHOOL DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP

MARION COUNTY, INDIANA

Regular Meeting, March 11, 2009 - 7:00 p.m.

Present:        Mr. Kite, Mr. Dzwonar, Ms. Harris, Mrs. Spann Roddy and Mr. Wright

Absent:  
None


Others: Dr. Mervilde, Mrs. Sutton, Mr. Doss, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell, Dr. Hibbard, Mrs. Reynolds, Mr. Smith, Gretchen Becker, Loretta Conner, Penny Bigelow, Val Boots, Dan Boots, Chris Wood, Marta Carter, Crystal Haslett, Lisa Riley, Monica Brase, Kathy Anders, Shirley Judkins, Donna Schmahl, Bill Turner, Mary Upton, Rhonda Breman, Andrew Richardson, Jill Saligoe-Simmel, Kim Hopson, Randy Riley, Rene Behringer, Jo Schumacher, Rick Sutton, Alison Smith, Theresa Ritz, Melissa DeGroff, Mark Renholzberger, Christine Brown

Presiding:
Mr. Kite, President

Mr. Kite called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:00 pm with the recitation of the pledge of allegiance led by Mr. Doss. 

Approval Consent Agenda


Dr. Mervilde recommended that the Board approve the Consent Agenda including the following items:

· Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of February 25, 2009 

· Approval of the February 25, 2009 Memorandum of Executive Session

· Approval of Claims Docket totaling $1,512,435.56

· The Personnel Report which includes: Certified Personnel - Four Maternity Leaves (16), (17), (18), & (19); One Retirement (5); and Classified Personnel - Three New Appointments and One Resignation

· Approval or Acceptance of Non-competitive Grants, Gifts and Donations – There were no non-competitive grants presented for approval.


Ms. Harris moved approval of the Consent Agenda as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed unanimously.
Recognitions


The Board recognized the following individuals and their organizations for their contribution to the students and families of Washington Township.

Mary Upton – Representative for Cross and Crown Lutheran Church

The Cross and Crown Lutheran Church members have provided Thanksgiving and Christmas assistance to five Washington Township families.

Michelle Shewan – Representative for East 91st Street Church

The East 91st Street Church members provide Christmas food baskets and a gift cards to 15 Washington Township families.

Rev. David Berry – Representative for Second Presbyterian Church

The members of Second Presbyterian Church provided 30 Target gift cards in the amount of $100 each to the District to be used for emergency relief for families experiencing financial difficulty.

Don Moffatt – Representative for Meridian Hills Kiwanis Club 

The Meridian Hills Kiwanis Club provided Thanksgiving Food Baskets to ten Washington Township families and provided a shopping experience for five families at Christmas.

Superintendent's Announcements 


Dr. Mervilde reminded Ms. Harris and Mr. Dzwonar that the tours of Hilltop School, the J. Everett Light Career Center and North Central High School would begin at 7:30 a.m. on Thursday, March 12th.  


Dr. Mervilde noted that a new traffic plan designed to increase student safety was implemented successfully at Spring Mill Elementary.  He recognized Dr. Hibbard, Mr. Smith, Mrs. Balogopal, Mrs. Reynolds, Mr. Licata, Mrs. Hower and her staff, PTO members and CSO for assisting with this effort.  


The Washington Township Schools Foundation Gala will be held on Saturday, March 14, 2009.  The Foundation is still accepting reservations.  


There will be no Board Notes this Friday.

Comments from the Public

Public comments on the proposed Elementary Enrollment Management Plan were given by the following individuals - Penny Bigelow, Shirley Judkins, Jill Salagos Simmel, Monica Whitfield Brase, Alissa DeGroff, Marta Carter and Lisa Riley. Public comments can be heard in their entirety by visiting the District website at www.msdwt.k12.in.us/board/minu.html
Action Items

1. Adoption of 2009-2010 District Calendar – Mr. Doss


Mr. Doss presented the 2009-2010 District Calendar. The calendar is incomplete as the District has sought a waiver from the State to change the six half days of professional development to three full days. These dates have been discussed and agreed upon with the Washington Township Teachers Association. Once information on the waiver is received from the State, Mr. Doss will present that information to WTEA and the Board.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval to adopt the 2009-2010 District Calendar as presented.  Mr. Wright seconded.  Passed unanimously.
2. Acceptance of Spring 2009 Washington Township Schools Foundation Grants – Dr. Mervilde


Dr. Mervilde asked the Board to accept the Spring 2009 Foundation Grants totaling $90,391.00. Of special note is the grant of $50,000 to provide professional development for 151 K-10 teachers to train in the International Baccalaureate inquiry method of teaching.  The Foundation also made a commitment of $200,000 over a four year period to support the District-wide K-10 International Baccalaureate initiative. 


Ms. Harris moved approval of the Spring Foundation Grants in the amount of $90,391 as presented.  Mr. Dzwonar seconded.  Passed unanimously.

3. Ratification of Fuel Contract Agreement – Dr. Mervilde


Dr. Mervilde asked that the Board ratify the contract to lock in a price of $1.63 per gallon for 150,000 gallons of diesel fuel for the period of August through December. 


Mr. Wright moved approval of Ratification of the Fuel Contract for 150,000 gallons of diesel fuel in the amount of $1.63 a gallon as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed unanimously.

4. Elementary Enrollment Management Plan Adoption – Dr. Mervilde


Dr. Mervilde provided an overview of the Elementary Enrollment Management Plan developed since the Board’s first discussion on December 17, 2008.  He noted that the plan is consistent with the District’s long term goals under the Strategic Plan, particularly in operating the district in the most efficient manner possible in order to preserve the academic program. He recommended that the Board approve a plan to redistrict approximately 200 elementary school students to relieve overcrowding. He further recommended that the Board approve a financing plan through the Indiana Bond Bank that will support the purchasing of six (6) portable classroom units containing a total of twelve (12) classroom spaces. These portable classroom units would be placed at Crooked Creek Elementary School, John Strange Elementary School and Greenbriar Elementary School to begin the process of increasing enrollment at these buildings to the targeted 650-750 students to realize the most efficient and equitable delivery of the District’s high-quality educational program.  Two units will be placed at each school.  The existing portable classroom unit at John Strange will remain in place with some light renovation and refurbishment. 

The use of the portable classrooms is a temporary measure until the building renovations envisioned in the Strategic Plan can be effected. The Board will reconsider the use of the portables no later than the 2014-15 school year.  Dr. Mervilde stated that the financing for the plan would be accommodated through the Indiana Bond Bank and is estimated at less than $1,000,000.  The units would be purchased with payments over five years made through the Capital Projects Fund. The proposal maintains the estimated $1,000,000 in annual savings achieved through the closing of Wyandotte and Harcourt schools.
The Board asked questions, had discussion and made comments prior to the vote.


Mr. Dzwonar moved adoption of the Elementary Enrollment Management Plan as presented. Ms. Harris seconded. Mr. Wright asked that the Board be polled.  Mr. Kite polled the Board.  Mr. Wright voted No, Ms. Harris voted Yes, Mr. Dzwonar voted Yes, Mrs. Spann Roddy voted No and Mr. Kite voted Yes.  The motion passed 3-2.

Board Comments/Liaison Reports


Mr. Dzwonar attended the ISBA Science, Math and Technology Seminar on March 10, 2009.  He said it was an educational opportunity and he is interested in learning more about the District’s focus on math, science and technology.


Mr. Dzwonar and Mr. Kite attended the District’s Food Service Employee Seminar.  Mr. Dzwonar said it is always informative to see how each department interacts with students.  It was good to see that group, it was clear that they enjoy their work and each other.


Mr. Kite attended the recent ELL Task Force meeting and said it continues to be a wonderful learning opportunity.  A Task Force report will be given to the Board in the near future.

Adjournment


There being no further business, Mr. Kite adjourned the meeting at 8:55 p.m.
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